


 

APPENDIX 

 

Questions for Discussion:  

1) What option do you favor for the classification of hybrid insurance products (Option 1, Option 2, or 

Option 3)?  

2) What option do you favor for the classification of autonomous, employer-independent pension 

schemes (Option 1, Option 2, or Option 3)?  

3) Do you have any other comments/suggestions on the issues discussed in the GN?  

 

We favor Option 1 for the reasons provided below. 

Classification of Employee Benefits 

IPSAS 39, Employee Benefits, which is aligned and consistent with IAS 19, Employee Benefits, provides 

a well-established definition and classification of employee benefits based on a single criterion: “all forms 

of consideration given by an entity in exchange for service rendered by employees or for the termination 

of employment”.  

This classification is broadly aligned with 2008 SNA.8.76(b), which states that other employment-related 

schemes (one type of social insurance scheme) derive from an employer-employee relationship in the 

provision of pensions. 

The autonomous, employer-independent schemes or funds that the Guidance Note refers in paragraphs 

15-18 appear to have a different economic nature from the social security schemes covering the entire 

community referred in 2008 SNA.8.76(a) and the employer-employee relationship-based schemes 

referred in 2008 SNA.8.76(b). Employer-independent schemes lack the employer-employee relationship 

and are not covering the entire community, which makes them economically different from the other 

pension schemes. 

Therefore, we recommend retaining the classification of the employer-employee relationship-based 

schemes. Instead, we recommend the creation of a third type of social insurance scheme in paragraph 

8.76 of the 2008 SNA with the criteria set forth in Option 2 for employer-independent pensions provided 

by autonomous pension schemes or funds for self-employed professionals. We also recommend that the 

recognition and measurement requirements of these employer-independent pension schemes to be 

consistent with the employer-employee pension schemes, to the extent possible. 

Terminology, Recognition and Measurement of Employee Benefits 

We also recommend that the terminology, and guidance related to the recognition and measurement of 

employee benefits in 2008 SNA to be aligned and consistent with IPSAS 39 and IAS 19 to the extent 

possible. 


